BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council on 

Thursday 6th December 2018 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr J Mills (Chairman)

Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) 

      
Cllrs G Bennett 

Cllr N Boughton


Cllr M Hannaford 

Cllr S Misselbrook
County Councillor J Hodgson
County Councillor J Hawkins

District Councillor T Pennington
Also present Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (12.18)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr M Perring and 
District Cllr J Birch.
2. (12.18)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none.

3. (12.18)  MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 1st November 2018 were agreed as a true record and were signed by the Chairman. 
4. (12.18)      MATTERS ARISING:
a) No Right Turn at True Street– A resident informed the Parish Council that in the latest published plan from the County Council the description of the road scheme changes did not match the plan.  She felt that the visibility was much better at the True Street junction than at the Blackpost Lane junction where traffic was being sent to turn right under the County Council’s published plan and she hoped that the Parish Council would object to the proposal.
Cllr Hooper agreed and added that the Blackpost Lane turn was extremely dangerous for tractors and trailers.

Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that the person to write to at the County Council was John Hewings.  She added that the Parish Council should ask that if this plan went ahead an exception should be made for agricultural vehicles and should also ask for the accident figures for the True Street junction.  Officers would be asked to attend a future Parish Council meeting with a view to arranging a site meeting.

The Clerk would write to Devon County Council objecting to the proposal but adding that if this plan went ahead an exception should be made for agricultural vehicles.
b) Park Field Close Play Area –Heads of terms for the transfer were awaited from the District Council.
c) Extension of the AONB –Members agreed the need to preserve the green space between Berry Pomeroy village and Totnes, including the Totnes Show fields and Broadmoor woods.  The meeting noted that there were many historical sites in the Parish that also needed to be preserved, several of which Natural England were aware.  The District Council’s AONB officer Roger English would be invited to attend a future Parish Council meeting and Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that there was a consultation on landscape character taking place at present.
d) Bus Shelter in Dukes Road – The Clerk was waiting for details of the reconditioned bus shelters held by Devon County Council.
e) State of the village hedges, verges and walls in Berry Pomeroy – The meeting again agreed that this was a cause for concern.  Cllr Hodgson explained that the best way to report problems was to go on to the County Council website and use the report a problem map.
f) Use of Section 106 monies from Great Court Farm on changes to the road system to improve air quality – Cllr Hodgson explained that the District Council’s air quality consultation would not be finalised until April 2019.  The District Council officer James Kershaw who had attended the Parish Council meeting in June 2018 was looking at the many traffic issues raised by the public and Cllr Hodgson stressed the importance of the Parish Council feeding into this process.
g) Joint Local Plan Consultation – the minor modifications document had been circulated to the members of the Parish Council and it was noted that the number of houses was still at 20 despite the Parish Council putting forward a proposal for this to be amended to 10.
Cllr Hawkins arrived at 8.10pm

h) Memorial Tree for Cllr Nicholls.

Cllr Mills reported that a proposal was in the pipeline to move the footpath at Berry Farm making it longer, safer and better and he would ask the land owner who also owned the field opposite the church if it would be possible to plant the memorial tree there when they discussed the footpath move.  Cllr Bennett suggested that an alternative site might be the small field in front of Broadmoor House.
5. (12.18) POLICE.
There was no Police report.  
6. (12.18) NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN.
Cllr Misselbrook had attended two Totnes Neighbourhood Plan meetings and had submitted the information from Berry Pomeroy’s Neighbourhood Plan drop in sessions to them.
She told the meeting that Berry Pomeroy needed to do its own Neighbourhood Plan because of encroaching development and because there was so much that needed to be preserved and protected in the Parish.
The Chairman suggested and it was agreed by the meeting that a special meeting of the Parish Council be called on 14th February 2019 for the Parish Council to discuss the Neighbourhood Plan.

7. (12.18) REPORTS.
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington

Cllr Pennington reported on 3 main issues being discussed by the District Council at present:-
1. The outsourcing of the Waste Collection Service – this had been fully agreed by the District Council that day and would be taken on by a private company in the New Year.  Cllr Hannaford was concerned that the District Council would lose direct control of the workforce but Cllr Hawkins explained that there would be penalties in place to ensure a good service.
2. The re-organisation of public toilets:-

a) Some would be closing

b) Some would be taken over by Town and Parish Councils

c) Some would be retained by the District Council but would no longer be free to use; a fee would be charged on entry.

3. Second Homes – the District Council had agreed to examine and lobby Central Government on second homes/holiday homes business rates/Council tax.

Report of County Councillor Jaqui Hodgson

Cllr Hodgson distributed written copies of her report at the meeting which included details of Devon County Council’s cut backs, as they were forecast to overspend by £9.9m by the end of the financial year.
Cllr Hodgson also reported on the Dartington scheme which had been put forward to HATOC, this could be a way forward for Berry Pomeroy and she commended this to Councillors.  She also stressed the need for different options to be included in any scheme e.g. health issues as well as calming speeding traffic; this would make a stronger case.

Report of County Councillor Jonathan Hawkins
Cllr Hawkins told the meeting that Devon County Highways did not support any more safety issues at Longcombe.
He asked the Parish Council for details of their lengthsman to pass onto Ashprington Parish Council; the Clerk would send these to Cllr Hawkins.

Cllr Bennett told the meeting that at a recent visit by the County Council drain clearing vehicle, the operator had been unable to find the drains in the village near the memorial.  Cllr Hawkins would report this to the County Council.

8. (12.18)   PLANNING.
2825/18/FUL – Retrospective application for installation of septic tank, including drainage soakaway – Land South of Loventor Manor, Berry Pomeroy, Totnes TQ9 6NJ.
Recommend Approval.
3649/18/FUL – Construction of new 3 bedroom dwelling in garden – Weatheracre House, Longcombe, TQ9 6PP.
Recommend Approval.
9. (12.18) FINANCE 
Payments
The following items were submitted for approval and payment at the meeting:-       
                                                                                                                                                                                                     £

          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for November 2018 -  


156.76


      
      Clerk’s Office allowance – November



    9.00











     165.76

HMRC  -  November   



   
                                      39.20

Vision ICT Ltd  - Website Hosting for 2019




     150.00

Payments were proposed by Cllr Boughton and seconded by Cllr Hannaford and agreed by the meeting.
Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   24th September 2018                                   £7,017.08
Balance on Savings A/C     2nd July 2018                                              £4,221.04

        £11,238.12

10. (12.18)   BUDGET FOR 2019/20.                                                                                                          

The Clerk distributed copies of the budget for the current year 2018/19 and the Chairman asked members to consider any changes or additional items for discussion at the January meeting.  It was noted that other Parish Councils put money into a reserve for future repairs to their play areas, this would be relevant when Berry Pomeroy took over the ownership of the Park Field Close Play area from the District Council.
11. (12.18)  CORRESPONDENCE.
The following items of correspondence had been received:-
1) Notice of Planning Inspectorate APP/K1128/W/18/3205728: Land adjacent to True Street House, TQ9 6LE – Appeal Dismissed.

2) Request from Stoke Gabriel Parish Council for a letter of support for their TAP fund bid for new notice boards.  Members agreed that it would not be possible to send a letter of support.
3) Devon County Council (True Street Cross at A385 to Blackpost Lane, Berry Pomeroy) (No Right Turn) Order reference IMR/B15880-5697.
4) Devon Home Choice training - 17th January 2019 and which would run from 10.30-12.30 in the Main Council Chamber, South Hams District Council, Follaton House.
12. (12.18) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
The meeting noted potholes and flooding in Weston Lane.  Cllr Hodgson was to report the flooding by Great Court Farm.
Cllr Bennett told the meeting that flooding in the road towards Longcombe at the bottom of Ripen Hill was caused by the supporting wall collapsing and falling into the stream.  The Clerk would report this on the Devon County Council website and would send the link for fault reporting to all Councillors.

13. (12.18) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only). 
There was none.

14. (12.18) NEXT MEETING
3rd January 2019 in the Village Hall from 7.30 pm 
The meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Signed ……………………………… 3rd January 2019   (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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